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PARISH COUNCIL





Clerks: Beccy Macklen & Claudine Feltham
PO Box 202, Heathfield, East Sussex, TN21 1BN 
t: 01435 812798 e: clerk@buxted-pc.gov.uk  w: buxtedvillage.org.uk

9th February 2022
MINUTES
Minutes of the meeting of the Council held in St Mary’s Church Hall, Church Road, Buxted on Tuesday 8th February 2022 at 7.46 p.m.

	Present: 
	Cllrs. Blandford (Chairman), Bolton, Humphrey, Illingworth, McQuarrie, Marshall, and Roberts 
Also present: ESCC Cllr. Galley and Clerk; Claudine Feltham.



	Public: 
	Nine members of the public present.
A member of the public queried if internet access was being installed at St Marys Church Hall. Another member of the public queried if the parish council had any plans to mark the Queens Platinum Jubilee.
Meeting opened: 1949 hours.



	01/02/22
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllrs Coxon, Rose, Wilson, Johnson and Moss, and Clerk; Beccy Macklen. Cllr Blandford thanked Beccy for her continued hard work behind the scenes, whilst not feeling well, and having children with COVID, as well as thanking Claudine for covering part of Beccy’s role.


	02/02/22
	DECLARATION OF MEMBERS INTERESTS
All councillors declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Ionides Trust by virtue of the parish council being managing agents of the site.
Cllrs Bolton declared a personal interest in the allotments discussions as he is a member of the piggy syndicate.

Cllr Humphrey declared an interest as a member of Five Ash Down Village Hall committee.



	03/02/22
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

Resolved:  minutes of the meeting held on 11th January 2022 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.



	04/02/22
	ESCC/WDC REPORT
ESCC

Cllr Galley gave an overview of the planned ESCC council tax rise. These would allow for additional expenditure on adult social care and highways matters. 
The fire & rescue service would have a 1.99% rise and the police £10 per household
Cllr Galley confirmed that currently ESCC is financially in a healthy position.
Currently the Local Plan remains stagnant whilst awaiting information from Government.
Cllr Blandford raised a query over a press article suggesting that the budget for rural Highways had been cut. Cllr Galley confirmed that in fact more money would be spent on Highways as the budget had been increased.

Cllr Humphrey enquired if the road closure fee would be waivered for the Queens platinum jubilee celebrations. Cllr Galley offered to make enquiries on this. Residents of Five Ash Down were keen to arrange a street party.
Cllr Illingworth enquired that as there was going to be a significant increase in National Insurance why was ESCC also increasing for adult social care. Cllr Galley explained that the NI increase was to help the NHS.


WDC

Cllr Illingworth explained that there was no real update on the Local Plan as WDC officers were awaiting a proposal from government re the calculations of housing numbers. This has not yet happened, but they hoped to receive the information by the end of February.

Cllr Roberts had heard from a parishioner that there is a survey circulating about potential closure of the doctor’s surgery. (No other members had heard about this). This may have been confused with a service level survey. Action: Clerk to write to practice to manager to ask if there is any truth in it.


	05/02/22
	OUTSTANDING MATTERS

Mobile Phone Coverage: nothing to report.
Public footpaths: nothing to report.
Trees: nothing to report.
Road Safety: Five Ash Down Verges – update

The Clerk was pleased to advise that all the wildflower verges in Five Ash Down have now been de-classified and are now listed as urban verges and will be included in the urban cut schedule this year.

Cllr Humphrey – formally thanked Cllr Galley and ESCC Steward for their assistance with this matter.

Cllr Galley commented that the issue re the streetlight at Britts Farm was ongoing but near to conclusion.
The issues about the pavement obstructions at St Raphael’s in Redbook Lane was now largely solved, just a little more work to complete. Hedges have been cut back reasonably.

Ongoing highways issues include:

· Drainage
· A272/Budletts Lane is deteriorating again and needs resurfacing. It is now becoming dangerous when vehicles are trying to avoid potholes are going onto the wrong side of the carriageway.
· Etchingwood Lane is in poor condition
· Millwood Lane is in poor condition towards the timber yard.

Wealden Local Development Framework: no further update
Property issues: 
Reading Room – Following the previous meeting the clerk circulated two quotes which would cover the work required to comply with fire and electrical requirements to re-open the building.
· Should the Parish Council carry out the fire/electrical work to open the RR again? Cllr Blandford invited each of the Cllrs to give their comments:
Cllr Humphrey: no, considering the costs involved for short term use it is not worth it.

Cllr Roberts: no, on the basis we could spend such a significant funds to just make it insurable. Apart from the Buxted Players all the other groups have found suitable venues to use.
Cllr Illingworth: no, all the other groups have found new homes, except Buxted Players. The Art Group are happy, as are other groups. We have not had any requests for hire of the hall for quite some time. I see very little point in spending the amount of money proposed for an unknown amount of time, given the significant structural issues.

Cllr Marshall: no, given that nobody wants to use cannot see point of doing it. There are plenty of other halls in the locality with better facilities.
Cllr McQuarrie: no, still feel with remedial works there are too many risks. 

Cllr Bolton: nothing further to add - agree with all points raised by the other Cllrs. And we need to make sure it is insured whilst closed.

Resolved: members agreed to keep the Reading Room closed and not proceed with the remedial works, this was proposed by Cllr Roberts, seconded by Cllr Bolton, and reached unanimous approval.
Members discussed the formation of a working party to consider future parish projects. Although it is still hoped that there might be interest from within the wider community to take a new hall project forward – this can also be considered – any Cllr who is interest can join the meeting. 
Action: Clerk to set a date for working party meeting for end of Feb/beginning of March before next full council meeting, so that any recommendation can come to Full council.
Working Party: Cllrs Illingworth, Bolton, Roberts, McQuarrie, and Rose – plus anyone else who wishes to join.

Buxted Recreation Ground – 

· Unregistered footpath to the rear of Buxted Football Club – update

After the last meeting, the Clerk established with ESCC that the owner of the land would not be liable for any newly established footpath. The owner would have to maintain the land to a certain extend i.e., ensuring there are no obstacles or huge holes created, but as long as this is carried out, they would have no liability for any injury on the land. The Clerk contacted one of the two landowners to discuss this issue and sent him all the information received from ESCC. She was advised that he would discuss this with his family and contact the Clerk to arrange a suitable time for a meeting to discuss further. The clerk awaits a response.
Cllr Roberts:  if we can come to some form of agreement, it would be useful, if regulations permitted.
· Ideas for improving boundary line behind Buxted Football Club

Members were asked to visit the site prior to this meeting to look at the boundary line and try to work out the best way forward for the PC to safeguard the safety of users near the makeshift fence. This could be part of the discussion mentioned above but ideas welcome at this stage so it can be costed.
Cllr Roberts: I wondered if on the recreation ground side of the fence whether the parish council could plant a hedge (on the land owned by the parish council) to help screen the current ‘fencing.’ Cllr Bolton added and possibility of a new fence. 

Cllr Illingworth commented that as we own half of the border then maybe this could be a joint project with the landowner. Cllr Humphrey: a native mix hedge would look more attractive.
Cllr Blandford:  it is unclear who should maintain this. Historically the PC have not maintained this. This would be a capital project and we need to make it safe and more attractive. Await to see what the landowner says about the footpath and open negotiations.
Allotments - Current state of track
Members discussed the current poor state of the track.
Cllr Bolton: commented that it is in a terrible state of disrepair and owner has not come forward to pay for it. Think it needs to be done properly, rather than put hardcore in it. 

In 2020 the clerk obtained a quote to repair the track and established a 60% contribution from Southern Water Services, a 20% contribution from Network Rail, but could not secure a final 20% contribution from the landowner. Since then, the track has fallen into further disrepair and most recently the parish council paid for bags of aggregate for the allotment holder to then distribute voluntarily to fill some of the larger holes. 

Members agreed that we would need to get a new up to date quote for the works and make further approaches to Network Rail and Southern Water Services for their commitment to the expenditure. Cllr Bolton suggested that as Network Rail use the road a lot then they may wish to increase their %.

Resolved: Cllr Roberts proposed that the parish council pay for the remaining 20%, up to a total of £4,000. This was seconded by Cllr Bolton and reached unanimous approval. Work subject to previous offer of contributions from Southern Water being upheld.
Fingerposts – update on works – a local volunteer who lives within the parish has come forward and will repair/replace fingerposts only requiring the parish council to pay for materials. We are enormously grateful for this help in maintaining the historic posts. He is currently working on a replacement post at the top of Limes Lane, but it has become apparent that another post needs urgent attention in Etchingwood, (corner etchingwood and Framfield Rd) 

Rocks Lane one has been knocked down too. 

After what appears to be vandalism, should the police be made aware as it is believed that Framfield and Blackboys have encountered vandalism to posts. The clerk to discuss repair of the posts with the volunteer. Previously we have committed to expenditure on upkeep of these fingerposts.
Action: Cllr McQuarrie will see if she can collect the fingerpost.
Action: Clerk to advise Sussex Police of these incidents and liaise with repairer
Cllr Marshall advised that there is also a footpath sign that is down at the top of Coopers Cross Road, opposite the garage, it is down and in the brambles.

Action: Claude to report to Rights of Way Team
Communications Matters - Installation of Wi-Fi in St Mary’s Church Hall and FAD Village Hall – update. The clerk has asked members of each of the hall’s management committee to discuss this at their next meetings and following a discussion with Claudine has expressed the best way of funding the projects. 
Cllr Humphrey advised that Five Ash Down were discussing this at their meeting on 9th March 2022.

Resolved: PlusNet to provide internet access using the existing telephone line at St Marys Hall. The first month would cost £22 and remaining eleven months £18 a month (+VAT). St Mary’s Treasurer to invoice the parish council on an annual basis for payment by the parish council. This was proposed by Cllr Illingworth and seconded by Cllr Bolton.



	06/02/22
	CORRESPONDENCE

P1 – Rotherfield FC – Request for youth team to use High Hurstwood Recreation Ground – the clerk circulated information received from Rotherfield FC to all members and the chairman/caretaker of High Hurstwood Village Hall. We have received some ‘concerns’ from the HHVHC around parking and mud on the path/terrace.
Cllr Illingworth commented that we should be supporting children’s sports.

Resolved: members approved for Rotherfield FC to use the High Hurstwood Recreation Ground for a season and then review for the next year if RFC wished to continue for another season.
If there was an event on at the hall, then the footballers should park on the lane. 

After regular use RFC to undertake to sweep the path and terrace if mud left. This was proposed by Cllr McQuarrie and seconded by Cllr Humphrey,



	07/02/22
	COMMITTEE MEETINGS - none
The Annual Assembly needs to be considered, a date and venue to be confirmed.

Action: add to March 2022 agenda.

	08/02/22
	FINANCE

i) Payments: On the proposal of Cllr. Roberts seconded by Cllr. McQuarrie, payments totalling £4,883.97 + VAT covered by cheque numbers 4789 and 4799 and direct debits were approved. 
ii) Bank reconciliations: The clerk had circulated completed reconciliations for January 2022 which were signed
iii) Confirmation of contract with Mulberry & Co to carry out payroll duties for clerks/caretaker. 
Cllr Roberts queried about Mulberry & Co being both the internal auditor and payroll provider. 

Action: Clear (CF) to make enquiries with Mulberry & Co.

Cllr Roberts to also deal with additional internal checks of the payroll system.

Resolved: Mulberry & Co appointed as the Payroll Officer for Buxted Parish Council, as proposed by Cllr Roberts, and seconded by Cllr Marshall.

iv) Appointment of Mulberry & Co to be parish council Auditor for year-end 31.3.22 – approved
v) application for grant for Conservators of Ashdown Forest for 2021-2022

The RFO/Clerk explained that £1,000 had been budgeted for 2021-2022, as that was the previously agreed amount that the parish council had considered to give to Ashdown Forest on an annual basis. Due to staff changes at Ashdown Forest the application form had not previously been completed. On advice of the Chair the form was resent to them and completed.

Resolved: a grant of £1000 be awarded to Conservators of Ashdown Forest, this was proposed by Cllr Roberts and seconded by Cllr McQuarrie.
vi) review of Direct Debits (addition of EDF energy)
Approved.

Action: Cllr Bolton suggested that the RFO look at Energy suppliers for alternative rates.


	09/02/22
	OTHER MEETINGS

No other meetings



	10/02/22
	MEMBERS QUESTIONS
Members considered ideas on how to mark the Queens Platinum Jubilee.

Cllr Humphrey commented that Five Ash Down residents were considering a street party.

Cllr Bolton suggested that Buxted held a fete, which could possibly kick start the idea to be an annual event.

Some members commented that there was not much time left to arrange this.

Cllr Bolton and Cllr Illingworth suggested their support to the event with involvement of parishioner volunteers.

Members also considered if the three villages should do one large event, or three individual events.
Action: Clerk (CF) to put a post on Facebook to seek volunteers.

Action: Clerk (CF) to write to schools and groups within the villages to see if they had made plans.
Action: Homer Cox will find out what the churches are doing.

The Scouts would also like to be involved in an event.


	11/02/22
	ANNOUNCEMENTS
Cllr Illingworth asked if the parish council had considered adding a flagpole. Cllr Blandford advised that there is already one behind the Scout hut.


	
	The meeting closed at 2110 hours
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